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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 8.00 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Tuesday 12th March 2019
Present: Cllr D Walker (Chair), Cllr N Dalton (Vice Chair), Cllr V Phillipps, Cllr W Pearson, Cllr L Baum, Cllr A Lovett and Cllr J Santoro
In attendance:
Mrs R Hague - Clerk, Mrs J Schober - Village Hall Committee, County Cllr J Cottee, Borough Cllr R Adair and 18 Members of the Public
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Mr R Beeby (Rempstone PCC).
2. Minutes of the Meeting Held on 13th March 2018
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 13th March 2018 were approved and signed by Cllr David Walker as a true and correct record. Proposed by Cllr N Dalton, seconded by Cllr A Lovett.
3. Report on the business of the past year from your Parish Council Chairman
This was Cllr D Walker’s 23rd Annual Parish Review and his last as Chairman.

Remembrance – It is pleasing that for the first time in memory it is not necessary to include a remembrance item in the review.

Administration – it has been a busy year, with a full council the work has been shared. Planning has been a busy subject with 7 items on the last meeting agenda currently active.

Allotments – There is only one vacant allotment which we would like to see taken.

Highways Matters - A village walkabout was held with a Highways Representative, Cllr Cottee and Parish Councillors in respect of blocked gullies, defective drains and unsafe footpaths. The programme for drainage replacement is still awaited.

Cemex – Periodic meetings have been held on site with the Quarry Liaison Group which consists of representatives from Cemex, NCC, Rempstone PC, Costock PC, East Leake PC, Rempstone PCC and Eric Porter. Thanks to Eric Porter for his professional support to the Council.

Defibrillator – The unit on the outside of the village hall is in service and available thanks to the checks carried out routinely by Dr Mike Hunter.


Wysall Lane Noticeboard – The noticeboard was moved at the request and expense of the resident. 


Training – Rebecca commenced her Clerk’s training this year. A budget allocation has been made for the training of New Councillors following the election in May.


Public Transport – The village continues to enjoy a frequent and reliable bus service from the village to Loughborough and Nottingham provided by Kinch Buses. Village demand appears to be increasing.


Thanks – Thanks for help and support over the last business year to Borough Councillor Reg Adair, County Councillor John Cottee, the team of Councillors around the table and most importantly to Rebecca Hague for a huge year’s input and support.
4. Report for 2018/19 from County Councillor
Highways – Investment has been made in 3 pieces of new kit to repair potholes. Wysall Lane will be one of the roads benefitting from this later in the year. The yellow lines and a Traffic Regulation Order are to be put in place near the crossroads. An interactive speed sign for the opposite direction of Wymeswold Road is being investigated. Cllr Cottee had asked Highways Officers to request a meeting with Highways representatives in Leicestershire to discuss a potential bypass.
Council Tax – There will be an increase of 2.9% for the County Council’s part of the council tax and a 1% increase on Adult Social Care. 
Services – Cllr Cottee is Chair of the Inspire Board and was pleased to report that across the county there are 60 libraries and none have had to be closed. In 2018 £200,000 was spent on two new mobile libraries.

Local Improvement Scheme – A bid for funding was received from Rempstone Village Hall.

Questions
A resident commented that the potholes are not the main concern in the village and the condition of the pavements and dropped curbs is of greater concern. Where work had been carried out on the pavement by the crossroads and the siding up along Wymeswold Road the work was so poor it would not last. Cllr Cottee noted that the problems with potholes and pavements were the same across the 11 parishes he represents and caused as a result of lack of investment previously.
Cllr W Pearson noted the A6006 was a B road by design and suggested roads should be improved as part of agreeing new infrastructure.

Cllr D Walker stated that widening and improvements to the pavement at the crossroads were urgent.

5. Report for 2018/19 from Borough Councillor
Cllr R Adair opened by acknowledging the effort and support of Cllr D Walker over the years and was disappointed to hear of his retirement as Chair.
Refuse - The refuse collection service over the past 12months had been carried out without any problems. 

Planning – There had been one sensitive/serious planning application. The Highways report for this had now been received. Cllr R Adair was unable to say anything further on the matter at this stage. A resident queried if a level survey had been carried out.
Fly-tipping – The Borough Council were continuing to investigate where fly tipping incidents were occurring and prosecuting where possible.

Council Tax – The Borough Council were increasing their part of the council tax by 3.7%.

Streetwise – Cllr R Adair advised the PC to be more vocal with Streetwise over litter. He reported that many villages chose to complete twice yearly litter picks as Streetwise were unable to keep up with the high volumes of litter along main roads.
6. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee
This report details the work undertaken by the Village Hall Committee during the eighth year of operation.

1. Committee Membership & General Objectives
The key focus of our work has been to manage events that appeal to village residents and to meet the outcomes as agreed with the Big Lottery. These relate to safety management and targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling. The request for the 5-year report from the Big Lottery has not been received to date.

There have been two resignations this year. Mrs Nicola Dalton and Mr David Walker. We thank them both for their significant contributions to the activities and management of the hall since it opened. Mrs Aimee Cufflin has joined the Committee and has already made a very positive contribution to the Committee and to the events we have run. The Committee now has eleven members.

2. Usage
Over the last 12 months I am pleased to report another increase in use for the eighth year running. Including the use of the Parish office, the hall was used on 361 occasions last year, compared with 283 the year before. The footfall was 5560 this year, a small decrease on last year.

These figures reflect a healthy consistency in use:
2018-2019 – 17% increase in use. 7% reduction in footfall
165 % increase in use since 2011. (136 events – 361 events)
41% increase in footfall since 2011. (3282-5560)

3. Role Agreements
The role agreements for caretaking and cleaning are in place and reviewed annually.

4. Maintenance Contracts & Licences
Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems. New contracts for PAT testing, fire safety and the alarm system have been taken out in 2019 with Fire Safety Systems (FSE) a firm in Ruddington. The Premises Licence, PPS, PPL and Film licenses are renewed annually.

An Occupational Licence has been drawn up to formalise the Parish Council use of the Parish Office and in response to the increase in hire charges. I would like to thank Nicola Dalton, Annalise Lovett and Roland Gower for their input and support with this. This license comes into effect on April 1 2019 and will be reviewed annually.

5. Marketing
We continue to advertise our activities through local networks eg Link in Wymeswold, the Village website, Facebook, Compass, email and door drops. The Village Hall Brochure is available to promote the hall and its facilities. The email circulation list has increased to 103 with new village residents joining. Extra work to achieve this was undertaken following the introduction of the General Date Protection Regulations in May 2018 to ensure appropriate consent has been given by those on the mailing list.

6. Village Hall Hire
The hire and booking systems are well established and are subject to annual review. This is the first year that all hire charges have increased. We have continued with the lower hire rates for village residents. Our rates remain competitive in relation to other halls locally and our facilities give added value. In addition to the regular bookings for Line dancing and Pilates, which average 5 sessions /week, there was a range of private hires which included private parties, weekend meetings and elections. Details of Terms and Conditions of hire and hire rates are available on the website, notice boards and from B Mee on the VH email address.

7. Grants
We applied for one grant this year from the Nottingham County Council Local Improvement Scheme. We have requested items to contribute to improvements in our facilities which total just under £2000. The application has been accepted and we are waiting to hear if we have been successful.

8. Accountability & GDPR
We report to the Board of Holding Trustees. We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery and the Charity Commission. Necessary work has been completed to ensure we meet the GDPR requirements, the security of data and the informed consent of those receiving communications.

9. Village Hall Activities
Village Hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of residents.

The VH Committee co-ordinated the monthly Film Nights which run between September and March, the Tea & Games & Table Tennis sessions, the annual Quiz, two Bingo/Fish & Chip suppers, Sunday Lunches and a Live & Local play: ‘Ensonglopedia of Science’.

In December, the Children’s Christmas Party was held again and was very successful. This is a free event. The combined events with the Church Social Committee were the Village Fete, Village Show, Antiques evening with Charles Hanson and the Christmas songs that raised over £200 for the NSPCC.

We also support the Harvest Supper.The monthly coffee mornings continue to be successful with an average of 35 attending each month. Gloria Kenney continues to organise the Jigsaw Club on those mornings. The four weekly Pilates classes continue, and the weekly Line Dancing class has now been running for almost four years and the numbers are buoyant. We have held two Line dancing social events this year combining the Rempstone class with the Mountsorrel class run by Chris Barby.

This year the Table tennis sessions were discontinued through lack of support and the Metafit class, which started in June 2018, ended in March.

10. Costs and maintenance
The running costs for the hall have increased this year. There have been increases in electricity costs, key aspects of maintenance, replacement equipment. Other standard costs include insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, caretaking, consumables, and mobile phone, stationary and advertising. Maintenance costs this year have risen as the key pad needed replacing and alarm system required a replacement battery.

Key costs which have occurred to improve the facilities include the replacement of the domestic dishwasher with an industrial model and the introduction of Free Wi-Fi for all hall users. The dishwasher cost £2500 and the Wi-Fi - £600 per annum.

With the support of Roland Gower, one of the Holding Trustees, we completed an inventory and the anticipated replacement costs over the next five years. This information can now be used to develop the reserve policy to establish a fund for the financial security of the hall.

11. Future planning
It continues to be our strategy to ensure that the use of this hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. We continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users and private hire. We continue to work with the Church Social Committee and the Fete and Village Show are planned for June & September.

I would like to express my thanks to all the members of the Village Hall Committee who have supported me and all our work this year. Once again, they have given generously of their time and efforts particularly in relation to the events where there is a lot of preparation and effort to ensure successful outcomes. Annalise Lovett presents the accounts every quarter and continues to manage the invoicing. Barbara Mee continues to manage the caretaking, the bookings and many day to day issues in her tireless way and Gaynor Rice and Barbara Mee managed a very successful Children’s Party. Michael Hunter and Jane Read have taken over the management of the maintenance contracts from David Walker. I would also like to thank the Holding Trustees for their support, and Lara Phillipps for her input to the website. Thanks also go to Lesley Jebson and Gloria Kenney and their team for continuing to support the coffee mornings.

7. Report from the Parochial Church Council 
The accounts for 2018 show a surplus of £3500. Income was boosted by the 3 weddings and a baptism.
We should like to thank the Baum family for kindly re-fitting the outside lavatory thereby transforming it into a cloakroom.

The car park continued to cause problems with people leaving rubbish and using it for drug deals. The gate is now kept locked throughout the week except during service times.

We were sorry to lose the choir leader but the choir continues on an ad hoc basis.

The church has 4 regular services every month in both traditional and modern forms. Congregations have remained stable throughout the year.

The benefice has a team of bell ringers who ring for most services and on special occasions. Practice is on Wednesday evenings and they are always looking for new people to join the group.

The church is grateful for the support it receives from village residents and the Parish Council in particular. Also, our thanks go to all those who provide and arrange flowers throughout the year. We also thank Jane Schober and her Village Hall Committee for their help in arranging many successful joint fundraising events throughout the year.
8. Report from the Village Watch
Following the resignation of the Village Watch leaders the Parish Council are seeking new volunteers.
9. Accounts for 2018/19 and Precept for 2019/20
Estimated total spending for 2018/19 is £4874 and estimated total income for 2018/19 is £5577.This leaves a predicted surplus of £703. Due to ongoing problems with terminating the account with BT and receiving a final bill this may be subject to change. The Parish Council has held the precept amount at £5088 for 2019/20 which represents a 0.1% reduction on a band D property. The budget for 2019/20 makes an assumption of annual income amounting to £5283 and annual spending of £7078, which includes £1800 for election expenses, leaving an estimated deficit of £1795 as it was agreed election expenses would come out of capital reserves.
Question: Why has the PC reduced the precept when there is a predicted deficit? 
The precept has remained the same in monetary terms, the reduction is as a result of changes to the tax base. At the point of applying for the precept in January the PC had not received any interest from residents to join the PC and as the last election was 40years ago and the PC hold significant reserves it was not considered necessary to increase the precept.

10. Open Discussion Time
Residents reported they were struggling to hear at meetings and requested the use of microphones.

A resident noted the Standing Orders for the Parish Council were standardised and suggested the Parish Council customised these to Rempstone.

A resident commented on the number of rats in the village, the resident had reported this to Environmental Health.

The latest news section on the website was from 2017. Cllr N Dalton reported that since being set up in 2008 the website had now become unfit for purpose and would be subject to review after the elections, with the intention that each organisation takes responsibility for its own page, with care taken to make sure it is not fragmented. It was suggested that a combined calendar was set up for all organisations.

11. Date of Next Meeting:  Tuesday 14th May 2019 at 7.30pm - Annual Meeting of the Parish Council 
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 9.00pm.

Chair ___________________________ Date ________________
